NEW MODELS FOR WELS SUNDAY SCHOOLS         2006
Four-Five Week Modules

Star of Bethlehem Lutheran Church – Santa Maria, CA

Pastor Steven Degner – email: Scdegner@aol.com
We experimented with "Family Bible Time" for five Sundays, using the Star Tracks VBS material (NPH).  We used Power Point for songs and for some illustration of the lesson. We used a lot of object lessons.  

After the presentation the kids went to their groups for the reinforcements and crafts. The adults discussed the lesson in greater detail.  We encouraged some of the parents to go to the group meetings with their kids.  I think it was a good format.  

 

We will pursue this again in January after Christmas for Kids with a four week “Family Bible Time.”  Then we will do it again in August/September (four or five weeks) immediately after our Star Bible Camp (VBS).  

Intergenerational (Faith Inkubators) 

& Bible Song Sunday School  

Abiding Faith Lutheran Church – Pinehurst, TX – Pastor Fred Schleg – email: abidingfaith@hotmail.com.  

For 4 years we used Faith Inkubator's GIFT - Generations in Faith Together - for Sunday School. With a little tweaking this intergenerational model worked perfectly for our small mission since it was nearly impossible to have traditional age segregated classes. When we did this we realized we were giving up our Sunday Morning Adult Bible Class so we expanded our mid-week Bible Class offerings hoping the Sunday morning people would make use of them. Many did, but unfortunately many did not. In talking with people I think it is just the chaotic schedule that most families have these days that caused this.

 

Last spring many of the adults said that while they appreciated GIFT, they really missed having a Sunday Morning Bible Class. So we listened and began to search for a new way to do Sunday School for the kids without age segregation. About that time Faith Inkubators was looking for pilot congregations for their new Sunday School program called "Bible Song Sunday School". The basic concept is to take the kids through the entire Bible in 4 years and learn a Bible passage set to music every week. The beauty of this model for us was that all the kids stay together, with the older ones mentoring the younger. It has worked quite well for us. We have 4 teaching teams each taking a Sunday a month. This allows for more Adult Bible Class participation. The material is very visual and interactive. Parents can still participate with their kids if they would like - some have chosen this option. The material is very basic so it isn't hard to add our classic WELS law/gospel teaching points. The material is very adaptable. As of now there is still very little in the way of a teacher's guide.

 

A "Bible Song Sunday School" lesson goes something like this. 1. Opening game reviewing bible passage songs - points for OT/NT, story, book, chapter and verse. 2. Opening prayer. 3. A study of the key passage for the lesson. 4. The Bible Story. 4. The key passage set music. 5. Art project with song in the background. 6. The wrap up with the song and a blessing.

Modified Faith-Weavers

St. Paul’s Lutheran Church – Wisconsin Rapids, WI

Pastor Matt Doebler – email: doeblersmc@yahoo.com

FaithWeaver materials (Group Inc.) are used. 

Sunday School is held during Sunday's late service, with families starting worship together and the kids being dismissed following the children's message. "Classroom" time lasts only about 40 minutes, which was a challenge to teachers, but many of the parents appreciated having the time to focus on the message without "pew wrestling." Support materials are sent home with families to continue their talks at home throughout the week. 

A team of lay ministers was formed to run the program after their staff minister took a different call. 

¾-¼ Traditional-Intergenerational

St. Paul’s First Lutheran Church – North Hollywood, CA

Pastor Gary Puphal – email: stpaulsnhrevp@hotmail.com.
Our weekly Sunday School is pretty typical.  We have the kids meet with their teachers in church at 10:30 am for a devotion and some singing.  Then the teachers take their kids to a classroom where they have the lesson for that week.

Every first Saturday of the month, I meet with the Sunday school teachers in order to go through the lessons for that month.  I use that meeting as an opportunity to share with them creative ways of teaching, such as, pictures, role play, ways to witness, etc.  The teachers also share different teaching ideas with each other.  This is also the meeting where we plan our ministry, (Lord willing, of course).  All of that is pretty typical for Sunday School.

A couple of things that we are trying... Once a month, we are canceling all of our regularly schedule Bible classes and Sunday school classes.  We are trying the Intergenerational idea.  We actually had our first one this past Sunday.  I am leading this right now because this is a new thing at St. Paul's.  I am using the video "The Daze before Christmas."  It was favorably received on Sunday.

We basically went through the entire video.  But instead of watching all of it at once.  I stopped it after every scene or every two scenes.  I then had some discussion questions on a PowerPoint that the people discussed.  We had set up the chairs in such a way that there were 6-8 people in a smaller group.  They had a chance to get to know each other better and to share their ideas in a smaller group.  The kids loved talking with the adults.  The adults loved talking with the kids.  I tried to keep it a light, "family" atmosphere, where everybody would feel comfortable.  The video and the discussion was a good mix for both adults and children.

As I was observing all of this, I began to wonder how much of this introspection and discussion really takes place at home.  Are there ways that we can equip our parents, grandparents, etc. to feel comfortable talking about such issues at home with their children.  Our family ministry board is looking at ways of doing this more.

Some other things... Once a month on a Friday night we host what we call, "E.S.P.N."  It takes place in our gymnasium, called Faith Hall.  Hebrews 12:1-3 serves as our Bible passage for such an evening.  E.S.P.N. stands for Eat, Study, Play, Night.  So we invite people to come to St. Paul's ESPN Zone on the designated evenings.  This is a basic schedule of events:

6:00pm Gym is open and all are welcome to arrive 6:15pm Potluck dinner is served 7:00pm Various Bible classes offered (one is a women's group, one a men's group, one a teenagers' group, one for Pioneers) 8:00pm  We come back together for an evening of playing various games (board games, volleyball, etc.)

Sonshine Club

Salem Lutheran Church – Milwaukee, WI 

Anna Bartsch – email: albartsch2000@yahoo.com
I am designing a Sunday school program which we call the Sonshine Club around Gardner's 8 multiple intelligences.  Each hour begins with an active presentation of the day's lesson and a brief practice of the quarter's theme song. Then the children go to the intelligence area of their choice for further activities applying the lesson and helping them to use their interests and abilities to serve the Lord.  

Each quarter there are 4 intelligence areas to choose from and the children make new selections each quarter.  It has been an exciting experience the first quarter and we have just kicked off the 2nd quarter.  At the end of each quarter we have a Sonshine Celebration at the beginning of one of the church services.  A Power Point presentation runs showing the opportunities the students have had to serve the Lord (First quarter was planting mums and a bulb garden, making leaf placemats, banners, painted rock family altars, dance, singing and percussion.). 

The students marched in with their banners and sang the quarter's song complete with an excellent percussion group, and a verse written by the music group. (I am waiting till the congregation is a little more used to this event to have the dancers walk in with the rhythm ribbons and scarves.) It was awesome seeing the joy on the children's faces--especially those who originally didn't want to come and just sit in desks.  

Designing a Sunday school has been a privilege in helping others see the joy in serving their Savior.  We also send home a summary of the lesson, the Bible memory treasure, and prayers for the family to pray each day of the week.

Sunday School Closing that Sings and Prays

Bloomington Lutheran Church – Bloomington, MN

Norm Lentz – email: nlentz@bllh.org.  

At the Bloomington site, all classes meet at the end of Sunday School for a music and prayer time.  The songs follow the lesson and each class brings a petition sheet reflecting on the lesson and personal requests and gratitude.  

In addition the traditional Sunday School Christmas Service is an intergenerational service.  Individuals and families sign up to be readers, narrators, skit presenters, musicians and join in the choir.  One year the youngest speaker was 2 yrs old (w/her mom) and the oldest was 78.  All generations represented. 

At Living Hope, the kids meet together but without the parents.  This group of younger parents has a more difficult time getting going in the morning and Bible Class was getting cut short with an earlier Sunday School start time and worship time.  Christmas is done in the same way as at Bloomington.

Three Weeks, Then “Fun-Day”

Trinity Lutheran Church – Watertown, WI

Mr. John Schmoller – email: johns@gdinet.com
We teach three regular stories from Christ-Light® with the children divided into the traditional grade classifications for three consecutive weeks. On the 4th Sunday, we hold a joint “FUN-DAY” where the superintendent leads the whole group in alternating months in a game, a craft, and a special event (usually videotape, skit rehearsal, guest storyteller, etc.).

The teachers look forward to the “FUN-DAY” when they can get a break from weekly preparation, when they can schedule getaways to visit relatives, or when they can simply attend an adult class with “children their own age.”

The children look forward to the “FUN-DAY” because it is a break from the academic setting they otherwise expect. I marvel at how much more fun the regular teachers bring into their classrooms week after week, yet the children ask each and every Sunday, “Is this a “FUN-DAY?” simply because it’s different, and who cares if it’s dull.

It also promotes an element of “inter-generational” activity between older and younger children. The superintendent often incorporates questions from the past three stories in the games, or he may incorporate a service project (e.g.. New bulletin board) in the craft, but he always includes an application of how this illustrates how we fall short of God’s perfection and how Jesus died on the cross of our failures.

